
F.O.I. Compliance – Subject to BOE approval at a future meeting 
   
 REGION 4 BOARD OF EDUCATION 
 
Date:  March 04, 2021  
 
Regular Meeting – REMOTE MEETING held  
 
(To view a recording of this meeting, please visit our website  www.reg4.k12.ct.us  and select “Remote 

Meeting Recordings” under the BOARD OF EDUCATION Heading) 

 
Attendance:  Region 4 BOE  Administration:  Other:  
( = attended) Kate Sandmann  Brian White    Libby Capp Student Rep  

 John Stack  Sarah Smalley  Henry McPherson Student Rep          

 Lori Ann Clymas  Bob Grissom  Matthew Ritter, esq.               

 Jane Cavanaugh       

 Rick Daniels  Michael Barile    

 Paula Weglarz  Matt Espinosa    

 DG Fitton      

 Jennifer Clark      

 Rob Bibbiani      

       

Call To Order and Verbal Roll Call:  7:00 p.m. by Chair Sandmann 
 
Items / Discussion 

 

Public Comment – No comments were made  

 

Consent Agenda 
On motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously VOTED to approve the consent agenda 
consisting of the minutes from the regular meeting of January 07, 2021; the special meeting of January 
25, 2021; budget workshop I on January 27, 2021; budget workshop II on February 09, 2021; special 
meeting of February 09, 2021; the accounts payable report; and the consent agenda items from the Feb. 
25, 2021 Joint BOE meeting where Region 4 did not have a quorum including: minutes of the Joint BOE 
special meeting on December 01, 2020 and the Joint BOE regular meeting of December 03, 2020. 
                                                                              

Superintendent’s Report 

Superintendent Brian White tabled his remarks in consideration of his recent updates shared with the 

Board at prior meetings.   

 

He recommended moving to the Finance Director’s report while awaiting the student representatives to 

join the meeting. 
 
Finance Office Report 
Finance Director Bob Grissom reviewed enclosures #9 - 12.    
 
On motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously VOTED to approve the transfers in the 
amount of $60,542 as presented (see attached). 
 
VRHS Senior Student Representatives Henry McPherson and Libby Capp shared updates about a 
variety of items including AP testing; IB testing; Their work on a committee for social and emotional 
learning that is focusing on ideas(including holding some sort of spirit week in the spring) for continuing 
the trend of having more students return to school in person; Status of college applications; and Valley 
athletics and the live streaming of home games with live commentary, available through ValleyTV. 

 

 

http://www.reg4.k12.ct.us/


Superintendent White shared a number of generous donations for the board’s recommended approval.  

Principal Barile was available to answer any questions from the Board. Mr. Barile shared that the two $6000 

grants will be put towards adding a multimedia/AV component in the VRHS gym.    

 

On motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously VOTED to accept the following donations to 

be used at the discretion of administration: 

  $500 grant from Essex Community Fund to Valley TV (VRHS)  

  $550 donation from Paulson Training Programs, Inc. to the Valley Regional HS Photo Club 

  $6000 donation from the R4 Foundation  

  $6000 donation from the class of 1970 

 
Other Items: 

Attorney Matthew Ritter, of Shipman and Goodwin was there to inform the Board regarding 

statutes, policies and recommended practices regarding how a regional board proceeds with a real 

estate transactions and also, specific to the proposed JWMS secured vestibule project to inform 

the steps the board would take should the board decide to move forward with that project.  

 

CT Statute 10-56 is the statutory authorization that allows the Regional Board to convey real and 

personal property.  Ultimately the Board would need to go to a district meeting to get approval, 

which is decided by the voters who attend.  The board itself cannot authorize the sale.  The most 

common process would be for the board to authorize the chair and/or superintendent to market 

the property in order to get a sense of who wants to buy it and the price parameters, then go to 

district meeting to get authorization to sell at those parameters, and at same meeting authorize the 

sales agreement as specified.  

 

The board discussed how they wished to have the Superintendent proceed with the process, and 

asked questions of counsel.   

 

On motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously VOTED to authorize the Superintendent to 

draft and prepare a RFP and/or RFQ for real estate agents to help market the property at Falls Landing 

Road, Deep River (9.0+/- Acres identified as Volume 120, Pages 577; Map 48. Lot 7B) and also to 

authorize the Superintendent to have discussions with staff and interested parties who may want to 

purchase or market the property and report back to the board on these items at a future date.   

 

Attorney Matthew Ritter, of Shipman and Goodwin informed the Board regarding a two stage process, in 

general and specifically with regards to proposed JWMS security project.  He informed the board regarding 

relevant policies and recommended practices regarding bond and note issuance for regional school districts 

around approval of capital project and thresholds to be aware of.  He also discussed, in the event the project 

is approved, how the Board should be prepared to proceed in terms of funding that project. 

 

There was a time for board questions and discussion regarding how they wish to proceed. The consensus was 

to not move this project to public hearing on April 5th, but to proceed with determining next steps to be able 

to proceed with this as a referendum question at the November elections.  Attorney Ritter noted that due to 

Title 9 election statutes, the district should plan to hold a District Meeting sometime in August in order to 

inform the public and meet referendum timing deadlines.   

 

Superintendent White thanked the Board for their feedback and he will now plan to hold the first meeting of 

the building committee so that they may map out a process to into the spring and beyond with a goal of a 

November ballot question at the time of elections.   

 

Because the Region 4 BOE did not have a quorum present at the February 25, 2021 Joint BOE 

meeting, Superintendent White Presented the proposed 2021-22 Supervision District budget for 

their consideration.  The other boards already approved the budget during the Joint BOE meeting. 

 



On motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously VOTED to approve the 2021-22 

Supervision District budget in the amount of $8,257,430.  

 

Superintendent White presented the proposed Region 4 2021-22 Budget (see attached) with options 

reflecting the discussion and decisions made at Region 4 Budget Workshop III this past Tuesday 

evening. Superintendent White asked the Board for their feedback. 

 

There was time for Board discussion and questions. 

 

On motion duly made and seconded, the Region 4 BOE unanimously VOTED to move the proposed 

Region 4 Budget in the amount of $21,972,472 to public hearing on April 05, 2021. 

 

Further business to discuss due to no Region 4 BOE quorum at Joint BOE meeting on Feb. 25th, 

2021:  As previously requested by some BOE members, there was a discussion at the February 25th 

Joint BOE regarding the possibility of directing the Superintendent to initiate the RFP process for 

legal services.  The other boards already voted to direct the Superintendent to initiate the process 

during the Joint BOE meeting whereby the administration would prepare and share a new RFP with 

the RFP Legal Bid Review Committee who will then meet to review any bids received so that they 

may make a recommendation to the Joint BOE for action.   

 

If approved tonight, Superintendent White will essentially replicate the process of two years ago, to 

convene a legal RFP committee and go out to bid for review by the committee.  

 
On motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously VOTED to direct the 
Superintendent to initiate the RFP process for legal services.  
 
The Chair will confirm the Region 4 BOE appointees who will serve on the Joint BOE RFP Legal 
Bid Review Committee. 
 
There were no committee reports 
 
Public Comment: no comments were made 
 
On motion duly made and seconded the Board VOTED to move into Executive Session at 
approx. 8:44 p.m. for a personnel matter for the purpose of reviewing a separation agreement. 
 
The Board returned from Executive Session at 9:01 p.m. 
 
There was a call for future agenda items:  none were shared. 
 
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS: 
Joint BOE Meeting Thursday, Apr. 01, 2021 @ 7:00 p.m (R4 stays in session at end, if needed) 
 
Public Hearing on proposed Region 4 2021-22 budget & Special Meeting April 05, 2021 @ 7:00 p.m.  

 

Annual Meeting May 03, 2021 @ 7:00 p.m. (to move the budget to referendum) 

 

Referendum on proposed Region 4 2021-22 budget May 04, 2021 from noon – 8:00 p.m. local polling 

locations 

 

Region 4 BOE Regular Meeting May 06, 2021            
 
 
 
 
 



ADJOURNMENT:  On motion duly made and seconded, the Board unanimously VOTED to 
adjourn at 9:02 p.m. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Rick Daniels, Secretary 
Regional District #4, Board of Education 
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